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Introduction
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'That sense of ruin which is worse than pain'
Cardinal Newman, The Dream of Gerontius

This series of articles is about distress associated with
specific disabilities or else with difficulties in coping,
as experienced by the afflicted person, by the family
and also others around him or her including the
professional carer. It is also about the difficult but
crucial clinical skills of this latter person who can
enable the distressing experience of others to be as
constructive as possible. Sometimes, instead, in our
endeavours and need to cure and reassure lies our
other, destructive potential for those experiencing
loss, dysphoria and various disabilities. But it is not
easy for us, as clinicians, to live with the endless
distress that otherwise may seem to confront us.
Especially, our strong motivation to be carers may
include a need to keep such distress at bay, not only
or even basically in others but instead, and uncon-
sciously so, in ourselves. To acknowledge distress in
others we will need to acknowledge our own distress
and our failure. We may feel this has to do with our
failure to combat successfully some external cause for
the disorder. It is in our natures to look for outside
causes which we can then attack and against which
we can unite with the patient. We are their protector.

For some, especially for the psychiatrist, at times
the disorders they confront defy such understanding
and analysis. Instead, they can sometimes be seen to
have been generated or shaped in part by previous
faulty relationships and hence through the 'transfer-
ence' are now dependent on our relationship with the
sufferer. If we fail, which often we may feel we do,
then we may feel personally responsible and inade-
quate. Correspondingly, the rest of our profession
sometimes perceives at least certain kinds of psychi-
atric and emotional disability as self-imposed or
adaptive and hence not accessible to or else undeserv-
ing of medical analysis. Unfortunately such morbi-
dity, with all the suffering inherent in it, refuses to go
away! It insistently pervades medical practice at all
levels.
The stresses for the doctor of dealing with socially-

determined disorders and sometimes his resistances
to it may have such origins. If we do turn round and
try to tackle these disabilities then we also have to
guard against a defensive omnipotence which will
contain the seeds of its own destruction both for us
and our patients.
These and related issues pervade the following

articles. The first three contributors focus on brain
maldevelopment and damage. The authors clearly
recognize our tendencies to be unrealistic with the
mentally handicapped, with the stroke sufferer and
with the dementing old. Instead of coming to terms
with the disability we may yearn, with the family, for
what was never there or has now been lost. Our
endeavours cut us off from the person concerned and
paralyse the potential for living and relating that they
have. To cope with such a challenge we must first
mourn the lost part of the person or 'the person that
never was'. For such mourning many societies have
established and time honoured practices, but our own
'stiff upper lip' society stifles emotional display. But
unfocused, unbridled emotional display for its own
sake is not what the hard work of mourning and
grieving is about. The task can be facilitated by
permitting proper review of the past-of the lost or
never to be born person-and by permitting grief.
Such work, with an outside relationship to sustain
one, can be creative, reducing stifling defences and
allowing a reorganisation of attitudes and values
within the person concerned, but only if the outside
relationship has something more to offer than sympa-
thy and reassurance. The helper will be of most help
if he remains identified with the individual's distress
but non-judgemental. Dr Lieberman describes his
own experience of loss and its relevance to profes-
sional caring for others with loss.
The paper by Dr Burke draws to our attention the

distress of suicidal behaviour. Even at its most
manipulative it contains a self-destructive element
(the individual is attacking himself). Mainly it is
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directed at the poorly internalized bad self, mirrorred
in equally unsatisfactory external relationships. Such
behaviour evokes anger, guilt and grief in oth-
ers-the same affects that are the stuff of the
bereavement experience and potentially the mourn-
ing process. The same healing approach is needed-
permission for proper expression of affect and review
of the relationship. It may not matter, as some studies
purport to show, whether a psychiatrist, social worker
or community nurse sees the person admitted to
hospital with an overdose. What is very likely to
matter is the nature and quality of that engagement
which, with appropriate skills, has the seeds of help
within it. Surely we need to evaluate the effects of
sophisticated therapeutic intervention in such cases
and not merely interventions concerned with diag-
nosis and exclusion.
John Cobb reminds us of the reality of anxiety and

the sense of helplessness that can arise if it is
dismissed rather than help given with the mastery of
it. Persistent and intense anxiety tends increasingly to
restrict a person's life and may lead to use of alcohol
and other symptomatic relief. Alcoholism and ano-
rexia nervosa have many similarities. Both reflect
attempts by those concerned to cope with life and the
panic it has induced. The anorectic does commit a
partial suicide by the nature of her dysfunction and,

if she is to die from the illness, suicide itself is the
most likely cause. The family and the alcoholic lose
each other. Suicide looms ahead once more. The
doctor can help by diluting the stifling concepts of
blame and once again allowing access to painful
smothered feelings. At the very least the anorectic
can be helped to live with her condition with as much
dignity as possible.
Mounir Ekdawi tells how best to live with and help

the schizophrenic. Repetitive reactive emotionality of
the schizophrenic person to close contact with the
family is known to be harmful to all concerned.
However, dilution of this by alternative community
facilities coupled with counselling the potentially
distressed patient and family can lead to the opposite
and good outcome.

In summary, we are going to need increasingly to
live with chronic disability in our society. The way in
which we do this will have major implications for
those disabled. In our 'enlightened' society today the
mysteries of sex may be a thing of the past and
perhaps our problem is instead the more profound
challenge of death. To live with some distress can, as
John Cobb points out, be creative. Within it lie the
seeds of growth, both of our happiness and our
knowledge.
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